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SURNAME PARTY!!! 

Surnames, surnames, surnames. We all have them. Some of them drive us crazy. You 
always have loose ends that you just can't seem to tie. To that end, DGS is sponsoring its first 
Silent Auction/Surname Pot Luck Event. The event is from 1 :00 - 5:30 p.m., Saturday, 
March 31, 2001 at the George Butler Dallas Police Association Building, 2108 Jackson, Dallas, 
Texas. Plentiful free parking is available. The building is very easy to find- it is located two 
blocks west of the library- on the same street that the library garage exits onto. The name is 
prominently displayed on the side of the building and you can see it on the right side of the street 
as you drive west on Jackson. Please bring a side dish (a la the wonderful church suppers we 
went to as kids!) and your surnames, along with the areas and time periods you are searching for 
those names. If you have not yet filled out a reservation form, please do so (available later in this 
issue) or e-mail your reservation to Shari Degan, DGS president, so that she will have a head 
count for the meat portion of the meal. Honey Baked Hams will be donating the meat for our 
potluck dinner. 

This is a grand opportunity to find out who in DGS is working on whom. We're going to 
provide you with a form to complete with the surnames and time and place information, as well 
as your contact information, to display for others to see during the silent auction. 

We are also asking for donations of items or services for the auction. These items can 
include crafts, gift certificates, genealogical books, genealogical software (please make sure all 
manuals and applicable licenses are included with software donations), specific services offered, 
or any assortment of items. For more information, see page 34 to see how a silent auction works. 

Last, but never least, we are also inviting you to bring in your Heritage Quest, Ancestry, or 
other genealogical magazines, society newsletters from far flung places, or duplicate genealogy 
books you have accidentally purchased (we've all done it at least once!). The books will be 
added to the silent auction treasure, and the magazines will be placed in an area that will allow 
you to pick out things you would like to read - and take home for a mere 25 cent donation to 
DGS ! Here's a great way to clean out your magazine treasure trove - or pass along those special 
society newsletters you can't bring yourself to throw away to someone who would truly 
appreciate them! 

So bring your sweet self, your favorite side dish, your surname list, and your checkbook for 
an entertaining and delightful afternoon. Who knows, you just may find a long lost cousin! 
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Shari Degan 
President, DGS, 2000-2001 

The Bylaw Committee convened on Jan. 20, 2001 
and had written a bylaw proposal regarding the creation 
of the "Special Reserve Operation Fund." The board met 
on Feb. 6, 2001 and approved the revision of Article X 
Section I and the creation of Article 10 Section 3. The 
proposed bylaw changes appear to the right of this 
column. If you have any questions regarding the new 
bylaw, feel free to email me at lamchop@ev I .net. 

DGS had the opportunity to participate as a vendor at 
GENTECH. The Society gained several new members 
and sold plenty of DGS material. I had the opportunity 
to participate in a demo of the 1880 Census at the Family 
History Library booth. I was totally amazed on the 
search function of the software. You can search by last 
name, first name, age, address, city, and occupation. 
Once you find your ancestor, the software will allow a 
search of the entire street. The 1880 Census will be 
available in the near future. For further information, 
please check the familysearch.org web site. Kudos to the 
following DGS members for assisting GENTECH: Kris 
Richins, Cheryl Mann, Gene Burris, John & Barbara 
Wylie, Art Rubeck, Monette Grant, and Betty Jean 
Steinke 

The Salt Lake City trip is scheduled for March 11 -
18. There are twenty-nine members enrolled for the trip. 
A major office supply company has donated supplies for 
the trip. Joy and Bob Dunaway have obtained the yellow 
transparencies for the trip members. 

The third lecture will be held on April 28, 2001 at 
the Harvey Hotel at LBJ and Coit. A speaker change has 
also taken place - look for details elsewhere in this issue. 

The Society' s upcoming 2001-2002 schedule is in 
the planning stages. Tony Burroughs has agreed to speak 
on September 29, 2001. Lloyd Bockstruck will lecture 
on October 13, 2001. The board has decided to suspend 
the Fall Conference for this year. TI1e Society will offer 
four national known speakers instead. Further 
information will follow in the upcoming months. 

Preview of Coming Attractions! 

In lieu of the Fall Festival, the 2001-2002 
DGS will consist of four workshops featuring 
nationally known speakers -- already confirmed 
for next year's workshops - Tony Burroughs, 
Lloyd Bockstruck, Dick Eastman and Curt 
Witcher! 

Article X 
Special Funds and Gifts of the Society 

Section 1. Society Gifts 

All pecuniary gifts given by the Society shall be placed in 
the Special Society Fund Account, unless otherwise provided 
for in these bylaws. Gifts from the Society shall be used as 
directed by the board of directors: for the purchase of books 
and equipment, preservation of materials, or other items that 
pertain to genealogy and research therein. Pecuniary gifts given 
to the Society shall be placed in the Special Society Fund 
Account, unless directed otherwise by the donor. If the donor 
does not specify how the gift is to be used, the board of 
directors will designate the use of the gift. 

At the end of the operating year, the board shall retain a 
minimum of$30,000 in the General Operating Fund. 

A gift shall be determined after: (I) all current operating 
expenses are paid; (2) the current deposits for ongoing events 
have been determined; (3) and the $30,000 minimum 
requirement is met. 

Section 3. Special Reserve Operation Fund 

The board shall set aside a beginning fund of$25,000 in a 
separate Investment Fund and outside the General Fund as 
reserve monies of the Society. 

Each future board shall make a minimum $1 , 000 dollar 
transfer into the fund until it reaches $50,000, excluding any 
earned income. Said transfer may occur any time during the 
current year before 31 May of the outgoing board. 

After the $50,000 is funded, each board has the option to 
distribute the interest in each board's term. 

The board shall have the option of transferring any earned 
income from the Investment Fund back into the General Fund 
of the current year. 

Said Investment Fund is to be used only in the final 
operating year of DGS and all remaining funds shall be 
transferred to the Dallas Public Library Genealogy Section. 
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Helen Mae Smith Stinson 

President of DGS 1979 - 1980 

Helen Stinson, past president of DGS, passed 
away in El Paso, TX on Jan. 10, 2001 and was laid 
to rest in Virginia. 

Expressions of sympathy and fond memories 
you may have of her should be sent in care of her 
daughter, Shawn Stinson Mclnnes, 2612 Via 
Verona St.,Lancaster, CA, 93535, who will share 
them with the rest of the family. 

Juanita Hogue 

Juanita Hogue continues to progress - albeit 
slowly! She has moved to a rehab center and may 
have visitors now. It would be great to let her know 
we are thinking of her in her long trek back to 
health - here is a mailing address so you can 
contact her as well as send cards, etc. 

Juanita Hogue 
Walnut Place 

5515 Glen Lakes Dr. #177 
Dallas, TX 75231 

Dallas Public Library 
Centennial Fest 

The Dallas Genealogical Society will participate 
in the Library's 100-year Centennial Festival on 
April 21 and 22, 2001. The hours for Saturday are 
9 a.m. - 5 p.m. and the hours for Sunday are 1 p.m. 
to 5 p.m. DGS is planning to distribute family group 
sheets, pedigree charts, popular genealogy websites, 
and membership forms to the attendees. DGS 
needs volunteers to assist in two-hour increments 
inside the tent. If interested, please contact Shari 
Degan at lamchop@ev1.net. 

Renovation Update 
The Library Contract was presented to the City 

Council last month and approved. The contract 
must now be sent to the City Attorney' s Office. 
This process normally takes two weeks. After the 
City Attorney reviews the contract, then 
construction can begin. The library will be 
contacting members for assistance in March. 

WILLIAM "Bill" BENSON 
William "Bill" Benson, active DGS member, 

passed away March 1, 2001 after a short illness, and 
a memorial service was held March 6 at the 
Midway Hills Christian Church, 11001 Midway 
Road, where Bill was a member for many years .. In 
lieu of flowers the family requests that memorials 
be made to Midway Hills Christian Church William 
E. Benson fund at 11001 Midway Road or to the 
American Diabetes Association. 

Next month's issue will feature memorials to 
Bill written other longtime DGS members who 
would like him remembered for the contributions 
he has made to the society. 

Coming July 19-22 
The Washington D.C. Institute 

Everything you have always wanted to 
Know about research in 

The Washington D.C. Area 
Taught by Dr. John Colletta 

and Lloyd Bockstruck 

STAY TUNED FOR DETAILS! 
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ORAL HISTORY 

Our losses in recent years of active, involved 
members like Mike Basham and Bill Benson 
brought many surprises at their memorial services -
facets of their lives we knew nothing about and had 
very little glimpse of It is true that you can never 
really know another, but were there things about 
your parents or other family members that you have 
been totally surpnsed by? Many of us never think to 
ask questions that might solicit some very important 
historical information - both about them and about 
their families - that would lead to new research 
avenues. When conducting oral interviews, think 
outside the genealogy box and delve into their 
personages and treasures may loom you never 
dreamed of What about inventions? Do they know 
if anyone in the family invented anything? If so, 
have they ever seen a copy of the paperwork or 
know of who might have it? What kind of item was 
it? Do they know the name of the inventor? Who he 
was working for when he invented it? How about 
lawsuits? Fascinating things can come out of 
lawsuits. Even the simplest divorce papers give you 
names of the couple, marriage dates, birth dates and 
birth places of both them and any children, property 
owned, including addresses of real estates. Some 
types of lawsuits have extensive depositions that 
take place and you can glean a lot of information 
about a person even from something as slanted as 
questioning by an opponent attorney. What were 
they interested in in high school or college? Did 
they sing in what charmingly used to be called glee 
clubs? Or perhaps they loved singing at church and 
spent many hours rehearsing and participating in 
Easter and Christmas pageants before they assumed 
the responsibilities of life. 

A simple one that people often think they 
already know the answer to - who did they work 
for? Ask for their jobs from the first to retirement. 
We often have a picture of the "olden" days as being 
a time when you started working for one company 
out of high school and stayed there for their entire 
life. This may be far from the truth - perhaps they 
worked somewhere else before you showed up! Did 
you mother ever work? Mine did. My siblings and I 

attended early versions of day care - and seem to be 
none the worse for it - long before it was an 
accepted practice. What about hobbies? While we 
have talked about this before, we often think we 
know about a person's hobbies up front by their 
current activities and that may be far from the truth. 
In earlier generations, we often find a correlation 
between hobby and necessity - like my grandmother 
who crocheted thousands of dishcloths and doilies 
over my youth - to keep the arthritis in her hands 
under control. Many of our grandmothers made 
quilts to keep warm. We now look at them as art. 
These hobbies came about out of a need to keep 
warm or stay covered, but the craftsmanship is no 
less fine for the motivation behind it. 

What sort of pranks did they pull as children? 
How did they play? Do they remember life as 
carefree or dangerous? Do they remember 
themselves as poor in things but rich in family? 

For the military folk of the family - what kind of 
job did they have in the service? Did that lead to 
their life's work? Did they enter the family 
business? Did they get enough schooling to satisfy 
themselves? This is often the biggest regret you will 
hear - they wanted to learn more. 

How about licensing? Did they ever work at a 
job that required licensing or certification? Some 
states have licensing records you can search. 

Where did they go to college? When did they 
graduate? Do they still have their yearbooks? 
When was the last time they were on that campus? 
Would they go there with you and take you on a 
stroll down memory lane? You may get a glimpse 
of a way of life that no longer exists. You never 
know unless you ask. 

And, hopefully, one day when you go to their 
funeral, there will be no surprises to the many facets 
of their life and you will both have had the 
satisfaction of knowing you knew them well. 

--Cheryl Lee Mann 
VP- Newsletter 
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SPECIAL INTEREST GROUPS 

COMPUTER INTEREST GROUP 

LEADER AND LIAISON TO DGS PRESIDENT 

Gene A Burris 
gaburris@swbell.net 
HM (972) 270-1802 
WK (972) 907-6920 

Don Raney 
donraney@home.com 
HM (972) 278-3381 
or 
Steve Reid 
sereid44@aol.com 

PROGRAMS 

E-MAIL AND NEWSLETTERS 
Bill Deal and Marti Fox 
deallfoxl@aol.com 
HM (972) 418-9776 

MEETING NOTICES 
Mel Brewer 
mbrewer233@aol.com 
HM (972) 233-8787 

John M . Shepherd 
ishepb7568@aol.com 
Shirley Sloat 
Shirleyrs@aol.com 

WORKSHOP 

African American Interest Group 

Donald Payton ...... ...... .. .. ...... ........ ... .. .............. ... ....... President 
jfaye75228@yahoo.com .. .. .................... ..... .. .. .. (214)328-2618 
Alana Taylor .. .... ....... ... ..... ..... ... .............. ....... ... . Vice President 

········ ··· ·· ···· ·· ·· ·· ····· ··· ·· ·· ··· ··· ··· ·············· ···· ·· ··· ····· (972) 709-1820 
Vergie Freeman ....... .. ...... ...... .... .... .... .. .... ...... Acting Treasurer 
vergiehf@flash.net .. ..... ... ... ......... .... .. .... .... ....... (972) 3 94-1946 
Stacey Bennett. ... ................. ...................... ......... .. .... . Secretary 
SLeoBen@aol.com ...... ... .... .... .. ............ ...... ... ... (214)275-6565 

AAGIG Revised 2000-2001 Program Listing 

March 20: TBA 

April 17: Lloyd Bockstruck, TBA 

May 20: Fund Raiser 
Tour of Black Dallas 

WANTED!!! 
VERY MUCH ALIVE!!!! 

Spring & Fall 2001 Speakers I Presenters 
Experts and Presenters-in-training 

Opportunity to practice your presentation 
in front of a live audience 

Technical or Organizational topics 

Contact: 
Don Raney - donraney@home.com 

or 
Steve Reid- sereid44@aol.com 

CIG GROUP 
MONTHLY MEETINGS 

Held on the second Thursday of the month at 
the J. Erik Jonsson Central Library, 1515 Young 
Street in the Auditorium (ground floor, just outside 
the security monitors and across from the 
bookstore). Underground parking is available with 
access from Wood Street. 

6:30 PM Open forum - Question and answer 
session related to persona] challenges 
and new "findsn that can be shared with 
fellow members. 

7:00 PM Our presenter begins 
7:45 PM Open forum for questions & answers 

about the presentation 
8:00 PM Informal dinner gathering at Chili's on 

Knox-Henderson (on own) 

BOOK SEARCH 

Am looking for copy of Hugh Cooper (1720-
1793) of Fishing Creek, South Carolina and His 
Descendents by Leshia Word Roberts. U. J. 
McCormick, 5608 Andover, Fort Worth, TX 76114-
1504 or jmccormick2@aol.com. 
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CIG Assistance 
The Computer Interest Group is forming a help resource for DGS members. The following members have volunteered 

to be a resource in the noted genealogy computer programs. Please do not abuse their kindness by abusing their time and 
resources - but do call on them for assistance with problems. If you use a particular program and are willing to volunteer 
your assistance and be listed, please e-mail Marti Fox at DEALlFOXl@aoLcom or call 972-418-9776. There are other 
programs in use by the community that may not be a genealogy program, per se. Other programs include Animap and 
other mapping software and even word processing software, so if you would like to get involved and volunteer, please step 
up and say so! 

FTM TMG PAF Other 
Family Tree Maker The Master Genealogist Personal Ancestry File 

Betty Street Looking for JR McKinney Family Origins 
LCT61239{a), airmail.net a· volunteer! Hamrick(@,bome.com Mel Brewer 

Bill Lancaster mbrewer233{a),aolcom 

Claoc3552(@,aol.com 

Anna Lee Anderson 
Ala4(@,ix.netcom.com 

Monte & Virginia Pflum 
Ptluml (@,mindsnrin2.com 

The following article is from Eastman's Online Genealogy Newsletter and is copyright 2001 by Richard W. Eastman. It is re­
published here with the permission of the author. 

- Freedman's Bank Data on CD-ROM 

On Monday, Feb. 26, in honor of Black History Month, the Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints is releasing 
records from the post-Civil War Freedman's Bank, unlocking ancestral records for many African American families. 

The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints has kept very quiet about this new product. Church spokespeople will 
not comment on it. However, I did find out that the Church will hold simultaneous press conferences in Salt Lake City, 
Atlanta, Chicago, Los Angeles, New York, Oakland, Denver, Houston, Dallas, Raleigh, Miami, and St. Louis to announce 
this important new resource. The announcement press conference is scheduled for Monday at 12:30 PM Eastern time. 
Invited officials and guests include: Sen. Orrin G. Hatch, R-Utah; Sen. Harry Reid, D-Nevada; Rep. Sheila Jackson Lee, 
D-Texas; Elder L. Lionel Kendrick, The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints and Reginald Washington, genealogy 
specialist, U.S. National Archives and Records Agency. 

The Freedman's Bank was created to assist newly freed slaves during and after the American Civil War. Freedman's 
Bank held more than $5 7 million before it collapsed in 187 4. The collapse also ruined the hopes of many former slaves, as 
fewer than 25% ever got any of their money back. Many saw their life savings disappear. At its peak, the Freedman's Bank 
had 72,000 clients. It had 37 branches throughout the South, as well as in New York City, Philadelphia and Washington. 
The bank began to teeter with Wall Street's Panic of 1873, and not even renowned black orator Frederick Douglass -- who 
became Freedman's president in 1874 -- could save the institution. 

The completion of this project will allow many African Americans to unlock their family history using a CD-ROM 
with a unique searchable database. The disk reportedly contains the largest-ever single database of lineage-linked African 
American records. 

It is estimated that 8 to 10 million African Americans living today have ancestors that may be traced on the Freedman's 
Bank records. According to William Haley, the son of the late Alex Haley, author of"ROOTS," the Freedman's Bank 
records may be the "Rosetta Stone," the tool to unlock the mysteries of African American ancestry that were lost in 
reconstruction. 
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I Do Solemnly Swear 
By 

Shirley Stertz Hawn 

In reading the latest issue of "PROLOGUE", the 
quarterly publication of the National Archives, I found 
some interesting information about past political events 
we might consider using to describe the life and times ?f 
our ancestors. 

Before we talk about eariier political situations, I 
want to say something about the election we just 
witnessed. The circumstances surrounding this last 
presidential election will be history to future generations. 
Maybe we should write down our thoughts and 
perspectives while they are still fresh to us. Wouldn't you 
love to pick up a journal or letter one of your ancestors 
wrote about the election of Abraham Lincoln? 

We were all dismayed that we had to wait thirty-six 
days after the election to learn the identity of our next 
president. During this time however, our government 
~ontinued to function and stayed strong in the eyes of the 
world. 

In years past, this wasn't always the case. When 
James Garfield was shot on July 2, 1881, he lived for 81 
days. During that time, there was almost no leadership. 
Vice-president Chester Arthur stayed at his home in New 
York City until he was notified of President Garfield's 
death on September 19th. He then returned to 
Washington, was sworn in as president, and began the 
task of running the country. 

We all lived through the horror of the assassination 
of President F. John Kennedy. Did you remember 
however, that we Jost three presidents from 1865 to 1901 
from assassin's bullets. Abraham Lincoln was kil1ed in 
1865, James Garfield in 1881, William McKinley in 
1901. 

It's hard to imagine what our ancestors must have 
L1iought and felt, as news slowly reached them of 
shootings and deaths of their president. Many lived in 
rural areas and had to wait days, or often weeks to hear 
the whole stmy. 

John Tyler was the first vice president to move into 
the presidency because of the death of a president. When 
William Harrison died one month after taking the oath of 
office in March 1841, Vice President John Tyler was 
sworn m. 

Some people questioned Tyler's position and some 
even called him "Acting President". Others felt there was 
no need for him to take the oath of office because the 
Constitution provided for the vice president to accede to 
the office if a vacancy in the presidency occurred. Tyler 
however, insisted on taking the presidential oath, thus 
setting a precedent for others to follow. 

Seven other vice presidents have sworn to faithfully 
execute the Office of President of the United States: 

Gerald Ford when Richard Nixon resigned in 
1974 

~ Lyndon B. Johnson when John F. Kennedy was 
shot as he rode in a motorcade in Dallas, Texas in 
1963 

~ Harry S. Truman when Franklin D. Roosevelt 
died while in office in 1945 · 

~ Calvin Coolidge when Warren Harding died 
while in office in 1923 

~ Theodore Roosevelt when William McKinley 
was shot as he greeted people at the Pan-American 
E~position in Buffalo, New York in 1901 

~ Andrew Johnson when Abraham Lincoln was 
shot at the Ford Theater in Washington D. C. in 1865 

~ Millard Fillmore when Zachary Taylor died 
while in office in 1850 

These events helped shape the lives of our ancestors 
' and we can use them today to help us tell their story .. 

Isn't it remarkable that our Constitution, the 
wondrous document written over two hundred years ago, 
still gives us the guidance we need in this complex world 
today. 

Tom Thumb Reward Card 

Don't forget that you can use your Tom Thumb 
Reward Card to make painless donations to DGS ! 
Just give the cashier DGS's code (No. 4253). Last 
year members donated over $1,200 through the 
Tom Thumb program! 
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NATIONAL ARCHIVE$ 
AT YOUR FINGERTIP$ 
At some point in every genealogist's life 

there comes a time - after years of stockpiling 
data from library indexes, books, CDs, 
periodicals, card catalogues and endless rolls of 
microfilm that leave you with prison pallor and 
bloodshot eyes - when you finally realize you 
need some serious help from "hidden resources." 
The National Archives in Washington, DC 
serves this purpose, and somewhat admirably, 
truth to tell. 

There are, of course, some horror stories 
of relatively young patrons qualifying for Social 
Security while waiting for a response to an 
inquiry. I feel your pain. So imagine my 
complete surprise, after recently - via the Internet 
- ordering the new forms (now required for all 
inquiries), to discover them in my mailbox later 
that SAME week! Now that's service!! And the 
forms are FREE, with a limit of five (5) forms of 
any one type per individual request. 

The downside is that with the new forms 
comes a new price schedule. The $10.00 "one 
size fits all" fee has gone the way of the Dodo 
bird and mens' spats. For instance, the cost of 
Full Pension Application Files (now NA TF 85) -
that most desired of original documentation - has 
soared a WHOPPING 370%, to $37.00. 
Military records (NATF 86) and bounty land 
records (NATF 85) have more modest increases 
to bear: to $17.00 and $17.25 respectively. A 
Pension Documents Packet - also obtainable via 
NATF 85 - is available for just $14.75, but why 
order a partial file when you can get the whole 
thing in one step!?! 

The neat thing is that the forms are free, 
and so are your requests for this research. You 
will be notified if and when they find the 
information that - hopefully - matches what you 
requested - and only then will you be billed for 
copies of the info if you want to see what they 
found. 

So if you' re like me, friends and 
neighbors, after the treasures I already received 
at the old $10 price, you'll simply cast long­
suffering eyes toward the heavens and lament: 

"Hang the cost, just give me the stuffi !" Just 
log-on to the NARA web site 
<www.nara.gov/research/ordering/ordrfrms.html 
~ and pass some of that eyestrain on to the 
professionals in Washington. They're from the 
federal government and they're there to help 
you! As a compassionate, conservative 
bureaucracy might say: " .. . And thank you for 
your continued support." 

- Bill Deal 

NEW WEBSITES TO TRY 

New sites are added to the internet every 
day - if you find out a bout one that you 
think would be of interest and benefit to 
others, please sent it along and we'll 
feature it here! 

Ancient Faces.com 

AncientFaces is a new visual 
genealogy website that has thousands of old 
photos visitors are sharing for free. 
AncientFaces adds a visual element to the 
lists of names and dates to help complete 
our genealogical research. there is a section 
specifically for military photos and a 
mystery photo section for those unidentified 
photos we find occasionally that we hope 
others can recognize. Visitors can add their 
old photos instantaneously on AncientFaces 
at no cost to share with family, known and 
unknown. 

If you have any comments, or would 
like more information, please contact the 
site owner (Mitchell F. Kearny IV) through 
the website. They also off er a mailing list 
that contacts you automatically when new 
material that is related to the surnames you 
are researching is added at 
www.ancientfaces.com 

AncientFaces is entirely free and 
family owned .. 
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NEW TOASTMASTERS GROUP 

FORMING 

Cheryl Mann is in the process of forming a 
new Toastmasters group that will concentrate on 
training new family history lecturers and is open 
to anyone who is a lecturer, always dreamed of 
being one, or simply loves family history. 

Toastmasters is a wonderful, supportive 
organization that supports people in overcome 
the fear of being in front of a room and the 
worry of getting tongue-tied by providing 
frequent opportunities to speak for from 3 to 15 
minutes and offers manuals and mentoring to 
give you every assistance in getting trained. 

If you are interested in attending a 
demonstration meeting, or would like to attend a 
regular Toastmasters meeting to see what they 
are like, please contact Cheryl at 
manncl@eartblink.net. 

Geneanet.com 
GeneaNet: 

The Largest Genealogical Database in Europe 

Established in 1996, GeneaNet has quickly 
become the Web tool of choice for genealogists. 
Based in Paris, France, the website has served 
European customers since that time and is 
becoming known to United States and Canadian 
customers as well. The page is available in 
seven languages, including English. 

Their Mission: To make the power of the 
Internet available worldwide by setting up a 
universal register of all of the world's 
genealogical resources, whether Net-based or 
not, free or fee-paying. 

What can You find with GeneaNet? 

·-

Personal genealogy surname lists, including 
thousands of European and American 
connections. 
Published genealogies (gooks, magazines)_ 
Hand-written genealogies stored in libraries 
and· archives. 
Original sources (Methodical research 
carried out in Parish Registers, legal 
documents, etc.). 

Other items they have available: an 
automatic alert that sends you an e-mail when 
information on parameters you set up is added to 
the system. 

Another fascinating feature is their new 
database of postcards! The database offers two 
opportunities - a chance to find a postcard about 
a location or event you are researching - and the 
chance to post infonnation about postcards in 
your possession that others might be interested in 
viewing as well. It's a great way to make a 
difference for yourself and for others in the 
genealogy community. 

One of their neatest features is software that 
allows Web TV customers to post their family 
tree directly on the site - an option that is not 
normally available to Web TV users, since they 
are not connected through a computer per se. 

The site still needs work by its English 
rewriter - an ongoing process of love and 
contribution by your very own newsletter editor 
- and~ gladly accept rewording suggestions! 

QUERIES 
HARDEGREE - HARDIGREE 

- POND - HOLLOWAY 

I am in the process of revising and updating 
The Hardegree I Hardigree Family and 
would like to hear from descendants or 
anyone who has a connection to this family. 
The earliest records place them in Caswell 
Co. , NC during 1795 and in Oglethorpe Co., 
GA by 1800. The siblings were Eleanor 
POND, Jonathan (c1 775 - c1860s GA), 
Mary "Polly" HOLLOWAY (d. 1849 Rusk 
Co., TX), and William (cl 787 NC - c1880 
Coosa Co., AL). Their mother was Eleanor 
HARDEGREE and their father may have 
been a John HARDEGREE. Many of the 
descendants came to TX late 1840s and 
afterwards. 

Nova A Lemons 
12206 Brisbane Ave. 

Dallas, TX 75234-6528 
lemonade(@,mpsi.net 
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Dallas School Namesakes Found at Oakland Cemetery 

William M. Anderson, Lida Hooe, Edwin J. 
Kiest, William Lipscomb, Nancy Moseley Edna Rowe 
and W.W. Samuell are familiar names to Dallas school 
children. They are names of six elementary schools and 
one high school in the Dallas Independent School 
District. They are also the names of six individuals 
interred at Oakland Cemetery. 

An earlier artiele detailed the search for 
information on Edna Rowe (DGS Newsletter Vol. 
No._). The student who tied with Miss Rowe for 
valedictory honors at the Dallas Female Academy in 
1893 was Lida Hooe. Miss Hooe (1875-1923) began 
teaching in Dallas and was supervisor of penmanship and 
drawing from 1905 until her death. When she died, 
children were released from school for half day to attend 
her funeral. Oakland Cemetery lot owner card lists her 
real name as Mary Elizabeth Hooe, being named for her 
mother. Her sister Dodie Hooe was also a teacher in 
Dallas during the early days. Miss Hooe, her parents, 
and several siblings are bmied at Oakland Cemetery. 
Her sister, Dodie Hooe, died and was buried in 
California. 

Histories of organizations can provide 
information for the family researcher. A book written in 
1966 on the history of the Dallas Schools documents 
Dallas civic leaders who· had a part in the development of 
the school system. It also lists all the schools that had 
been opened up until that time. School district records 
can be a useful source of infonnation. 

Nancy Dickerson Moseley (1883-1958) was a 
teacher for 2 0 years and later served 3 0 years as 
supervisor of primary instruction in the Dallas county 
schools. She was born in Dallas and died in Colorado. 
She was noted for making furniture for her classroom 
when the school board did not provide sufficient 
resources. She taught methods classes at Southern 
Methodist University. Nancy's father Herny Arthur 
Moseley (1843-1921) was one of the four founding 
physicians for Baylor Hospital. Her brother, Hal (1879-
1959), was Dallas City Manager during the Texas 
Centennial in 1936. All are buried at Oakland Cemetery. 

Edwin J. Kiest (1861-1941) was the publisher 
of the Dallas Times Herald from 1896 until his death in 
1941 . He also owned KRLD radio station. He paid for 
the purchase of the Herald by selling stock to Louis 
Baylock, Frank Holland and others. Baylock and 

Holland, both publishers in their own right, later became 
mayors of Dallas. They are also buried at Oakland 
Cemetery. Kiest gave the City of Dallas 174 acres for a 
park in honor of his wife who died in 1917. Umphrey 
Lee, President of Southern Methodist University, paid 
tribute to Kiest during the funeral services at the Scottish 
Rite Temple. 

W.W. ~~inuell (1878-1937) was born in 
Kentucky and came to Dallas as a small child. He 
attended the University of Texas and received his 
medical training afTulane University. H~ served in 
World War I. He began his medical practice in 
Mississippi but came to Dallas after the war. He was 
known a pillar of St. Paul's Hospital. W. W. Samuell 
was removed from Oakland Cemetery in 1940 to 
Hillcrest Mausoleum. His first wife, parents, sister, and 
brother are buried at Oakland. The Samuell family name 
is well known around Dallas with Samuell-Grand Park 
and Samuell Farm _p.amed for the family. 

A former school, currently a school district 
office building, was named for Stephen J. Hay. S. J. 
Hay ( 1864-1916) was a member of the school board in 
1899-1905 serving as president. He became mayor of 
Dallas in 1907 and ·served until 1911. Originally buried 
at Oakland Cemetery. He and his wife were removed to 
Hillcrest Mausoleum in 1953. 

The most intriguing of this group was William 
Lipscomb, not so e:iuch for his career but for the nature 
of his death. Williain Lipscomb was principal of Dallas 
High School from 1894 until his death in 1899. He was 
shot while sitting on the front row of the First Christian 
church during a reyjval on 10 July 1899. 

The assailant was John T. Carlisle who had not 
been re-elected to his· position as janitor at the high 
school and blamed Lipscomb. Carlisle entered the 
church and when the invitation was given, walked down 
the aisle where he drew a "Smith &Wesson make, 38-
caliber, double-action" pistol and shot Lipscomb "below 
the 8th rib." He succumbed on 14 July 1899 

Newspaper accounts of the day state that 
Lipscomb would be buried in a vault at Greenwood 
Cemetery until his widow and father could arrange for 
return of his remains to Tennessee. In fact he was buried 
in Oakland Cemetery in a plot owned by Robert M. 
Gano. Mr. Gano was the person who was sitting behind 
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Lipscomb in the church and the first one to reach the 
shooter. In 1911 when Gano was to buried at Oakland, 
Lipscomb was removed another section. In 1933, 
Lipscomb was removed one more time to Grove Hill 
Cemetety. 

In 1921, the Dallas Public Schools named an 
elementary school for William Lipscomb. His widow, 
Virginia Collins Lipscomb, became the first principal of 
the school. 

Rev. William M. Anderson is buried at Oakland 
Cemetety and a Dallas elementary school bears that 
name. So I researched Rev. Anderson for this article. 
However, it concerned me that Rev. Anderson died in 
1924 and the school was not opened until 1956. A call 
to the school and help by a staff member who read the 
clipping file on the dedication of the school over the 
phone confirmed that the elementary school was named 
for Rev. William M. Anderson, Jr., the son of the man 
buried at Oakland Cemetery. 

Dallas researchers have Howard Hooper to thank 
for the wealth of information found on the interment 
cards at Oakland Cemetery. During his tenure there he 
recorded historical and family information on the cards. 

The interment cards, lot owner cards, newspaper 
accounts, clipping files, printed histories, and current 
Handbook of Texas Online as well as other vanity press 
books of the era provided basic resource information for 
this article. 

Sources: 
Clipping files from Dallas/Texas History Department, Dallas 

Public Library and William Anderson Elementary School. 
Dallas City Directories (microfilm) 
Dallas County Pioneer Association. Proud Heritage : pioneer 

families of Dallas County. 2 vols. , c 1986 
Daily Times Hearld (microfilm) 
Dallas Morning News (microfilm) 
Dallas Times Herald (microfilm) 
Dallas Times Herald: 100 years Dallas: Dallas Times Hearld, 

6 May 1979 
lhe Handbook of Texas Online 

(www.tsha.utexas.edu/handbook/online) 
Oakland Cemetery Interment and Lot Owner Cards (microfilm) 
Schiebel, Walter J.E. Education in Dallas: 1874-1966 Ninety­

two Years of History. Dallas: Dallas Independent School 
District, 1966. 

STERN NARA Gift Fund 
(Taken from the FGS Forwn, Winter 1998) 

The Malcolm H. Stem NARA Gift Fund has, since 
1983, financed the creation of finding aids and the 
microfilming of valuable research materials now 
preserved in the National Archives in Washington, DC. 
These microform copies, produced without government 
funding, are distributed to the National Archives Regions 
for use by researchers throughout the country. They are 
also made available through any Family History Center 
in the world. Funding comes from genealogical and 
historical societies collecting a sum (one dollar or more) 
from each of their members, then sending the full 
amount in one check to the FGS Business Office. 
Selection of filming projects is in large part based on 
recommendations received from contributors. There are 
also special projects supported by designated 
contributions. 

---War of 1812 "Million Dollar" Project. The filming 
of the War of 1812 pension and bounty-land warrant 
records will include both indexed and unindexed files. In 
addition to veterans of the War of 1812, a number of 
Rev~lutionary War veterans appear in these records. 

---United States Colored Troop (USCT) Project. This 
project is to film the Compiled Service Records of 
African American soldiers who served in the Union 
Army. The project coincides with the dedication in 
Washington, DC, of a monument to these men whose 
efforts have remained largely unknown. 

---Sultana Disaster. The Talbert and Leota Abrams 
Foundation (MI) has established this fund to film records 
that document the explosion of the steamer Sultana on 
the Mississippi River near Memphis, TN while carrying 
federal troops newly released from Confederate prisons. 
Among the collection are lists of dead and survivors. 

Please give your contribution to your local society, 
Dallas Genealogical Society, P.O. Box 12446, Dallas, 
TX 75225-0446 and designate to which fund it is to be 
credited: (1) War of 1812; (2) USCT; (3) General Fund; 
(4) Other. 
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WHAT IS A SILENT AUCTION? 
Read on for answers to some commonly asked 

questions regarding how a Silent Auction works: 

I've never even been to any type of Auction ... how 
does a Silent Auction work? · 

A Silent Auction is just as it is worded: Silent No 
Auctioneers, no raising hands or shouting out bids. All 
items are displayed for a "preview" period at the 
beginning of the evening. Participants are invited to 
browse through the items available, but are not yet 
permitted to bid on them. Participants are given a 
number at this time and will use the number as 
identification throughout the evening. After the Auction 
is declared "open", here's what participants do: When 
you see an Auction item on display that you'd like to bid 
on, look for the "Bid Sheet" near the item. The Bid 
Sheet will give you a) additional information about the 
item you are bidding on, b) the "market value" of the 
item (generally supplied by the donor) and c) the 
"minimum opening bid" (the lowest dollar amount that 
you can offer on the item. Fill in your bid number 
(issued at the beginning of the evening) on the bid sheet, 
along with the price you are willing to pay for the item 
(remember the "minimum bid" rule). Bids must be made 
in dollar increments. Bidding will remain open for a 
specific period of time during the evening. Participants 
are encouraged to check bid sheets on the selected items 
frequently, as other participants may have "out bid" 
them. Bidding then becomes somewhat of a "friendly 
competition" with two or three participants perhaps 
trying to "out bid" one another to secure the item for 
their very own 

Okay - so now I understand how the Silent Auction 
works. What happens when the bidding is "closed"? 

At a specific time during the evening, the Silent 
Auction will close and all bidding will cease. All bid 
sheets will be collected and the participant who has bid 
the largest dollar amount (keeping in mind the 
"minimum bid " rule) will have the opportunity to 
purchase the item. If the participant chooses to pass, the 
item goes to the next highest bidder. (Generally, 
participants are requested to limit their "pass" option to 
once during the evening.) If participants have bid (and 
successfully "won" said bid) on more than one item, their 
bid sheets are totaled and the participant is asked to 
purchase (pay for) and take home all of their Silent 
Auction items at the close of the evening. Participants 
may pay with cash or check for their total purchase. 

Spring Surname Party! 
Surname Party Reservation Form: 

Name: 

City/State: _ ___ _ ______ _ 

Email: 
~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~-

Phone: 
~~~~~~--~~~~~~~~~~-

Number in party: _____ ______ _ 

MARCH GENERAL PROGRAM 

The Rest of the Story 

As genealogists we are always wanting to know more 
about sources. In real estate the essential ingredient is 
"location, location, location," but-in genealogy it is "sources, 
sources, sources." As Paul Harvey used to say, give us the 
"rest of the story," and we always want to know more about 
the sources from which we learn about our ancestors. On 
March 26, Professor Joseph W. McKnight of the SMU Law 
School will do just that, telling us all about "How to Find the 
Law Behind the Record." This is a complex story, but one that 
Professor McKnight is well qualified to teach. 

He is the Larry and Jan Harlan Faculty Fellow and is an 
authority in the fields of legal history and family and marital 
property law. He has also written extensively on the Spanish 
legal influence on American jurisprudence and is completing a 
book, Legal Persistence and Change, which deals with the law 
of succession on the Hispanic frontier of North America. This 
is especially important for early Texas researchers. 

A prolific writer and legal scholar, Professor McKnight 
has also coauthored a book on Texas Matrimonial Property 
Law, and we know that Texas is different from many other 
states in this regard. He is a leader in law reform- was a 
principal draftsman of the Texas Family Code, other Texas 
legislation, revisions of the Texas Constitution, and a federal 
statute on historical preservation. With his wide range of 
historical interests Prof McKnight has served as vice president 
of the American Society for Legal History and has been a 
member of the executive council of the Texas State Historical 
Association. He is currently serving as a member of the 
advisory board of the Institute of Texan Cultures and as a 
trustee of the San Jacinto Museum of History Association. 

Come hear this renowned scholar give us important 
background information for our searches. We don't often have 
an opportunity to hear anyone speak on this topic, so take 
advantage of this free lecture at DGS. 
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SCOTTISH FAMILY HISTORY SYMPOSIUM TO PRESENT 
"THE CELTIC SOUTH" IN ARLINGTON, TEXAS, JUNE 1, 2001 

The 2001 Scottish Family History 
Symposium sponsored by the Texas Scottish 
Festival and Highland Games will be held Friday, 
June 1, 2001, at the LaQuinta Conference Center 
in Arlington, Texas. 

The theme of this year's Symposium is "The 
Celtic South" presented by Lloyd Bockstruck and 
Grady McWhiney. Many people with Scottish and 
Scots-Irish roots populated the American South. 
The Symposium will concentrate on the historical 
background, unique cultural characteristics, 
migration patterns, and genealogical research of 
these Celts. Each lecture period will include time for 
questions. A syllabus will be distributed to 
attendees. 

Lloyd Bockstruck is undoubtedly one of the 
world's foremost genealogists. He is Supervisor of 
the Genealogical Section at the Dallas Public 
Library and is a renowned author and lecturer. He 
has spoken at numerous conferences across the 
country including the annual meetings of the 
Federation of Genealogical Societies and the 
National Genealogical Society. 

Grady McWhiney is considered the leading 
authority on Celtic culture of the South. Dr. 
McWhiney is the author of many historical books 
including the provocative and widely acclaimed 
Cracker Culture: Celtic Ways in the Old South. He 
received his Ph.D. from Columbia University and 
served as professor of history at the University of 
British Columbia and Texas Christian University. 

The Symposium will be held at LaQuinta 
Conference Center in Arlington from 8:00 a.m. -
4:00 p.m. on Friday June 1, 2001. The registration 
fee is $40 and includes all seminar costs, buffet 
lunch, and drinks and refreshments at breaks. For 
further information call (817) 654-2293. 

LaQuinta Conference Center - Arlington 
located at S.H. 360 & Six Flags Drive in Arlington is 
the official host hotel. This is a very nice hotel and 
rate includes continental breakfast. The Center 
features lovely grounds and several swimming 
pools. Several restaurants and Six Flags are within 
walking distance. The special room rate is $72.00 
per night+ tax (1-2 people). The hotel is located 
approximately 5 miles from the Festival site. Call toll 
free 1-800-642-4239 for reservations. Be sure to 

identify yourself as attending the Texas Scottish 
Festival - Room Block #06900-45334. 

Schedule 
8:00-8:50 a.m. Registration 
9:00-9: 15 Welcome 
9:15-10:15 Cracker Culture: The Celtic South 

Grady McWhiney 
10:15-10:45 Break; refreshments, and visit book 

vendors 
10:45-11 :45 The Violent South: Celtic Influence 

Grady McWhiney 
12:00-1 :00 Luncheon Buffet 
1 :00-2:00 The Scots in America: Their Colonial 

Settlements and Westward Migration 
Across the South Lloyd Bock-struck 

2:00-2:30 Break; refreshments and visit book 
vendors 

2:30-3:30 The Scots-Irish in America: Their Colonial 
Settlements and Westward Migration 
Across the South Lloyd Bockstruck 

REGISTRATION FORM 

Address --------------

City------ State ___ Zip __ _ 

Telephone _____________ _ 

Are you staying at the Host Hotel (LaQuinta) 

circle one Yes No 

Registration Fee- $40.00 per person 
Please register early to assure yourself a seat 

Make your check for registration fee payable to: 
Texas Scottish Festival and Mail to: Texas Scottish 
Festival & Highland Games I Scottish Family 
History Symposium P.O. Box 171193, Arlington, 
Texas 76003-1193 

Registrations received before May 15 will receive a 
complementary Friday admission to the Texas 
Scottish Festival & Highland Games. 
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New Acquisitions in DPL's Genealogy Section 
by Lloyd DeWitt Bockstruck, F.N.G.S. 

During the last month the following contributions have been received: $50 in memoty of Mr. & Mrs. Ray Odom from 
Sammie Townsend Lee, $50 from Adrienne Jamieson in mem01y of Patrick McKenna, $100 from the Dallas Genealogical 
Society in memory of Patrick McKenna, $150 in memory of Winkie Brewer from her family, $200 in memory of Patrick 
McKenna from Lloyd Bockstruck, $20 in memory of Leonard Christopher Alwood from David A Navorska, $25 in memory of 
Patrick McKenna from Hallie P. Garner, $35 from the North Collin County Genealogcial Society in memory of Patrick 
McKenna, $25 from Alice Collier Clark in memory of Patrick McKenna, $25 from Cindy Stamps in memory of Patrick 
McKenna, $30 from Judy Johns in memory of Patrick McKenna, $25 from Adele Needham in memory of Patrick McKenna, 
$100 from Jill and William Peny in memory of Patrick McKenna, $30 from Alvin Harper in memory of Patrick McKenna, $25 
from the Col. Cole Digges Chapter Colonial Dames XVII Century in memory of Mrs. Lillian Virginia Dickerson Burgess, $50 
in memory of Patrick McKenna from Mrs. Melvyn Lerman, $200 in honor of Mr. & Mrs. Joe Spiritas and Mrs. Alma Padon 
Andrews and in memory of Robert Rettger from Alexis Spiritas, $50 from Karen Avery Miller in honor of Patrick McKenna, 
and $20 from Lowell and Norma Cansler in memory of Patrick McKenna 

Items marked with an asterisk are major publications for the area involved. 

United States 
*American Genealogical Biographical Index, v. S-2, 

Anderson, Josephina-Bailey, Thomas. 
*Supplement to the Official Records of the Union and 

Confederate Annies, part 3, v. I, II, & III. 
National Society Sons and Daughters of the Pilgrims 

Lineage Book VII. 
Huguenot Genealogies: A Selected Prelimiruuy List. 
The Continental Society Sons of Indian Wars Lineage of 

Members, v. I. 
*Index to General Correspondence of the Record and 

Pension Office, Microfilm, Rolls 26-81 [Ben-Cow] 
and 382-82 [Woot-Wy]. 58 rolls. 

When Your Ox Is in the Ditch: Genealogical How-to 
Letters. 

You Ought to Write It All That Down: A Guide to 
Organizing and Writing Genealogical Narrative. 

*List of Mothers and Widows of American Soldiers, 
Sailors, and Marines Entitled to Make a Pilgrimage to 
the War Cemeteries in Europe. 

Finding Your Roots. 
Boy's Eye View of World War II. 
An Ounce of Preservation: A Guide to the Care of Papers 

and Photographs. 
Letters to Rebecca. 
1776 Chronicle. 
Cherokee Connections. 
Miller's Manual: A Research Guide to the Major French­

Canadian Genealogical Resources What They Are and 
How to Use Them. 

Paper Trees Genealogical Clip-Art. 
Writing a Regional History Book with a Committee. 
A Medical Miscellany for Genealogists. 
Your Story: A Writing Guide for Genealogists. 

*Lloyd's Steamboat Directory and Disasters on the Western 
Waters. 

Alabama 
The Heritage of Lauderdale County, Alabama 

Arkansas 
Life & Times from The Clay County Courier Newspaper ... 

1893-1899, 1900-1901, 1902-1903, 1904-1905, 1910, 
1911, 1912, 1913, 1914, 1915, 1916. 11 vols. 

Historical and Genealogical Abstracts from Randolph 
County, Arkansas, Newspapers of 1910. 

Madison County, Arkansas, Census 1910, v. I. 
If I Should Live: A History of the Sixteenth Arkansas 

Confederate Infantry 1861-1863. 

Connecticut 
Manual of the First Congregational Church in Suffield, 

Conn. 

Georgia 
Upson County, Georgia 1850 U.S. Census. 
Supplement to: The Wilkes County Papers (1773-1889). 

Illinois 
*The Roster of Union Soldiers 1861-1865, Illinois: Oien-­

Zwisler. 
Presbyterian Beginnings in Bloomington, Illinois. 
Naturalization Records from the Illinois Court Houses of 

Alexander County, Hardin County, Johnson County, 
Massac County, Pope County, Pulaksi County, Union 
County. 

Cemetery Inscriptions of Edwards County, IL, v. I. 

Indiana 
*The Roster of Union Soldiers 1861-1865, Indiana: Aaron­

-Zyres. 2 vols. 
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Letters of Administration Filed in Posey Coun~f, Indiana 
1848-1879 & 1880-1921. 

Iowa 
*The Roster of Union Soldiers 1861-1865, Minnesota & 

Iowa. 

Kentucky 
Historical Society of Hopkins County. v. XXVI. 
Crittenden Co., Ky. Newspaper Abstracts 1901-1902. 

Louisiana 
Mississippi Valley Melange, v. IV. 

Maine 
Vital Records oflslesboro, Maine. 

Maryland 
Montgomery Circuit Records 1788-1988 Methodist 

EpiscopaL Methodist Episcopal South and United 
Methodist. 

Baltimore CoWlty Land Records 1665-1687. 
The Land Tracts of the Battlefield of South Mountain 

Including Many Other Tracts near the Area from Land 
Records of Frederick County, Washington CoWlty, and 
the Maryland Archives. 

Massachusetts 
Massachusetts Historical Review, v. II. 

Minnesota 
*The Roster ofUnion Soldiers 1861-1865. 

Mississippi 
Veterans ofTallahatchie County, Mississippi. 

New Hampshire 
Poor Relief in Durham, Lee, and Madbmy, New 

Hampshire 1731-1891. 

New York 
The Records of the Reformed Dutch Church of New 

Hackensack, Dutchess CoWlty, New York. 
Relief Is Greatly Wanted: The Battle of Fort William 

Herny. 
Social New York Wlder the Georges 1714-1776. 

North Carolina 
Warren County, North Carolina Minutes to the Court of 

Pleas and Quarter Sessions, v. ID 1793-1796. 
Yancey County, North Carolina Wills, v. I 1834-1862; v. II 

1868-1935. 
Mitchell CoWlty, North Carolina Wills 1823-1927. 

Ohio 
Hardin County, Ohio Marriage Records, 1833-1960, 7 

vols. 
Rome Township Cemetery Inscriptions Athens County, 

Ohio. 
Canaan Township Cemeteries Athens CoWlty, Ohio. 

Northwest Township Williams County, Ohio Cemetery 
Records. 

Early Deed Abstracts of Marion County, Ohio Books One­
Four, 1821-1832. 

Affair at Captina Creek. 
The Palestine Book, History of Liberty (German) Township 

Darke CoWlty, Ohio. 

Oregon 
Oregon Genealogical Society Pedigree Book 2. 

Pennsylvania 
Military Petitions for Naturalization Filed in the 

Philadelphia [County] District Court 1863-1874. 
Pennsylvania Civil War Veteran Burials: Adams CoWlty, 

Peny County. 
Neshannock Presbyterian Church Cemetery Wilmington 

Township, Lawrence County, Pennsylvania 
Printed Birth and Baptismal Certificates of the German 

Americans, v. V: Pennsylvania St. Clair & York; 
Maryland, Missouri, Ohio, Virginia 

The First Rosalie of Philadelphia 

South Carolina 
Letters to Lauretta. 

Tennessee 
Tennessee Bible and Family Records. 

· Wilson County, Tennessee Trust Deed book KK & Grand 
Jwy Evidence 1846-1888. 

Winds of Change: Robertson County, Tennessee in the 
Civil War. 

Texas 
Bibles, Bibles, Bibles: A Collection of 18th & 19th Centwy 

Family Bible Records. 
Emigration to Texas from the Mistek District between 1856 

and 1900. 
Southern Methodist University Alumni Directory 1981. 
Let Your Light so Shine: Nurture Outreach Worship 

Highland Park Presbyterian Church Directory 1996. 
Webberville and the Manor Cemetery. 
The Lewis Publishing Company's 1893 History of Texas: 

Biographical History of Milam, Williamson, Bastrop, 
Travis, Lee, and Burleson CoWlties. 

Cemetery Data of Nueces County, Texas. 

Venn.ont 
Irish Famine Immigrants in the State of Vermont 

Gravestone Inscriptions. 

Virginia 
Magazine of Albemarle County History, v. L VIII. 
Obituary Index Taken from Tazewell County, Virginia 

Publications 1886-1912, 1897, 1912; 1913-1931; 
1932-1949; 1950-1964; 1965-1980; 1981-1987; 1988-
1991; 1992-1994; 1995-1996. 
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Virginia Court Records in Southwestern Pennsylvania 
Virginia Militaiy Records. 
1815 Directocy of Virginia Landowners, v. V & VI. 

West Virginia 
An Index of the Estate Records in the Basement of the 

Hampshire County Court House from 1754 to 1870 
with a Partial Index from 1870 through 1884. 

Wisconsin 
Cemetery Inscriptions Township of Kewaskwn, 

Washington Co., Wisconsin. 

Genealogies & Biographies 

Ainsworth 
Ainsworth Memories. 
Atwood 
Genealogy of the Thomas Atwood Family. 
Brown 
George Brown of Wilkes County, North Carolina 
Burford 
Burford Notes from the Computer ofNolen Earl Bufford. 
Fowler 
The Family and Descendants of Benjamin and Octavia 

(Miller) Fowler. 
Freerks 
The Genealogy of Hann Meinders Freerks. 
Griffin 
Griffin Family: The Descendants of William Griffin. 
Palatine 
Johann Frantz Hammer Palatine Pioneer in Pennsylvania 

and Maryland and His Descendants. 
Henry 
Descendants of Richard Henry 1797-1876 Kentucky and 

Illinois. 
Whitlock 
Knox Martin Whitlock Families. 
Lincoln 
It Didn't Happen the Way You Think: The Lincoln 

Assassination: What the Experts Missed. 
Our Pioneer Heritage 1654-1961 . 
Malone 
The Genealogy of Myannie Malone, American Loyalist and 

Early Settler of Hope Town Abaco, Bahamas. 
Norris/Clements 
Research on the Norris and Clements Families. 
Priest 
Mijamin Priest and His Family. 
Reagan 
Ronald Reagan & the Isle of Destiny. 
Rutledge 
My Rutledge Family. 
Renaud 
The Life and Times of Mary Amanda Smith Mangold 

Renaud. 

Spencer 
Descendants of William Spencer of Montgomery Co., N .C. 
Voohees 
Van Voorhees Family in America: The First Six 

Generations. 
Ward 
The Early Ward Family of Southern Marylan4 v. Ill 
Winfree 
Genealogical Records [Winfree] 

Foreign Countries 

England 
Bedfordshire Churches in the Nineteenth Centmy, v. III S to 

Y. 
Essex Wills the Commissary Court 1596-1603. 
Northamptonshire Past and Presen~ no. 53. 
Blood Royal: Issue of the Kings and Queens of Medieval 

England 1066-1399. 

Germany 
Spelling Variations in German Names: Solving Family 

Histocy Problems Through Applications of German 
and English Phonetics. 

*The 1798 Census of the German Colonies along the 
Volga. 2 vols. 

*Deutsches Familenarchiv, band 129. 

Ireland 
Familia, v. XV. 
Heirlooms of Ireland. 

Scotland 
Tartan for Me-! 
Roll of Apprentices Burgh of Aberdeen 1622-1796. 

Wales 
Welsh Family Coats of Arms. 

DOLLARHIDE LECTURE 
If you missed this past weekend' s workshop 

with William Dollarhide, you missed a treat. An 
amusing and knowledgeable speaker, he covered 
several subject from organization to Scots-Irish 
immigration, with humor and knowledge. 

I, however, was left with a question. He 
mentioned several times that in order to begin 
organizing the papers you have gathered in your 
research, you must make piles on the floor so you 
can begin to organize them into various stacks. My 
stuff has been piled on the floor for years. Does 
that mean I'm waaaay more organized than I 
thought? 
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Date: 

Dallas Public Library 
Volunteer Form 2000-2001 

Project: 8th Floor Renovation 

-------------------------------Name: -------------------------------Phone Number: ----------------------------
Ma iii n g Address:---------------------------

E-mail Address: ----------------------------
Please indicate the days available for volunteering (circle all that apply): 

Monday Tuesday Wednesday Thursday Friday Saturday Sunday 

Please indicate times available for volunteering (check all that apply): 

__ mornings afternoons -- __ evenings 

Which of the following months are you available to volunteer (check all that apply): 

December 2000 -- __ January 2001 __ February 2001 

Please indicate the tasks which you would prefer performing (check all that apply): 

data entry (computer work) 

general office work (typing, filing, copying, stuffing envelopes) 

labeling (boxes, materials, etc.) 

moving library materials 

boxing library materials 

DGS Newsletter 

Please complete this form and return to 
Genealogy Desk, 8th Floor 

or mail to: 
Genealogy Section 

Dallas Public Library 
1515 Young Street 
Dallas, TX 75102 

or e-mail to: 
hmwilliams@dallaslibrary.org 
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New Member Renewal Want to receive Journal? YES NO ---- ---- --- --
Name 

-----------------------------~------------------------~-

Spouse ____ ~~----------------------------~ 
Address 

-~------------~----------------~---------------------------~ 

City ____________ State ____ Zip Code---------

Home Phone E-mail address 
----------------~ -----------------------------

The above information will be used to publish a membership roster. Please specify what you do not want 
published 

Annual Membership, per individual or couple $20 
(spouse's name must be on application for membership benefits) 

Foreign Membership $30 

Annual Sustaining Membership ($30 is tax deductible) $50 

Annual Patron Membership ($80 is tax deductible) $100 

Life Membership, per individual, under 65 years old $500 

Life Membership, per individual, over 65 years old $300 

Contribution to DGS Annual Library Gift $ ___ _ 

Special Funds Contribution: (1) Endowment$ ___ ; (2) NARA$ ___ _ 

Check # Date TOT AL ------ ------
Make check payable to DGS. Mail to: DGS Membership, P. 0. Box 12446, Dallas, TX 
75225-0446 

Surname Exchange: Each member may submit unlimited surnames & localities to be used in a DGS database for exchange with 
other researchers. By submitting, you agree to having your name, address, phone, surnames available for use by others. Attach extra 
surnames to this application form. The database is on the volunteer computer in the library genealogy section. 

Surname State County Country Earliest Date Latest Date 

Volunteer Opportunities: Willing to work for DGS? If so, please check all the areas where you could volunteer. 
Hospitality Computer/Data Entry __ Board/Committees __ Library work __ 
Newsletter Work at special events __ Present workshops Other Thanks 
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March 

20 

26 

31 

(Tue.) AAGIG Meeting 
TBA 

(Mon.) General Meeting 
Jack McKnight, How to Find the Law 
Behind Genealogical Records 
Social Hour 6:30 pm 
Meeting 7 pm 

(Sat) Surname Party/Silent Auction 
Dallas Police Association 
George Buder Building 
2108 Jackson 
1 p.m. to 5:30 p.m. 

Dallas Genealogical Society 
P.O. Box 12446 
Dallas, TX 75225-0446 

Volume 25, Number 2 (Issue 215) 
Mar. 2001 

10 

12 

17 

Board Meeting 

(Thurs.) CIG Meeting 

(Tue.) AAGIG Meeting 
TBA 

21-22 100 Year Library Anniversary 

23 (Mon.) General Meeting 
Shari Degan 

28 

Social Hour 6:30 pm 
Meeting 7 pm 

(Sat.) Lecture Series 
Pat Hatcher/Paula Parke 
Harvey Hotel, LBJ/Coit 

Nonprofit 
Organization 

U.S. Postage Paid 
Dallas, Texas 

Permit No, 7123 


	DGS_Newsletter_2001_March_Vol_25_Num_2_Iss_215_001
	DGS_Newsletter_2001_March_Vol_25_Num_2_Iss_215_002
	DGS_Newsletter_2001_March_Vol_25_Num_2_Iss_215_003
	DGS_Newsletter_2001_March_Vol_25_Num_2_Iss_215_004
	DGS_Newsletter_2001_March_Vol_25_Num_2_Iss_215_005
	DGS_Newsletter_2001_March_Vol_25_Num_2_Iss_215_006
	DGS_Newsletter_2001_March_Vol_25_Num_2_Iss_215_007
	DGS_Newsletter_2001_March_Vol_25_Num_2_Iss_215_008
	DGS_Newsletter_2001_March_Vol_25_Num_2_Iss_215_009
	DGS_Newsletter_2001_March_Vol_25_Num_2_Iss_215_010
	DGS_Newsletter_2001_March_Vol_25_Num_2_Iss_215_011
	DGS_Newsletter_2001_March_Vol_25_Num_2_Iss_215_012
	DGS_Newsletter_2001_March_Vol_25_Num_2_Iss_215_013
	DGS_Newsletter_2001_March_Vol_25_Num_2_Iss_215_014
	DGS_Newsletter_2001_March_Vol_25_Num_2_Iss_215_015
	DGS_Newsletter_2001_March_Vol_25_Num_2_Iss_215_016
	DGS_Newsletter_2001_March_Vol_25_Num_2_Iss_215_017
	DGS_Newsletter_2001_March_Vol_25_Num_2_Iss_215_018
	DGS_Newsletter_2001_March_Vol_25_Num_2_Iss_215_019
	DGS_Newsletter_2001_March_Vol_25_Num_2_Iss_215_020

